

# JEFFERSON COUNTY PURCHASING DEPARTMENT

Deborah L. Clark, Purchasing Agent

1149 Pearl Street, Beaumont, TX 77701 409-835-8593 Fax 409-835-8456

# LEGAL NOTICE Advertisement for Invitation for Bids

May 17, 2010

Notice is hereby given that sealed bids will be accepted by the Jefferson County Purchasing Division for IFB 10-033/KJS. Specifications for this project may be obtained from the website, http://www.co.jefferson.tx.us, or by calling 409-835-8593.

Bids are to be addressed to the Purchasing Agent with the bid number and name marked on the outside of the envelope. Bidders shall forward an original and two (2) copies of their bid to the address shown below. Late bids will be rejected as non-responsive. Bids will be publicly opened and read aloud in the Jefferson County Commissioners' Courtroom at the time and date below. Bidders are invited to attend the sealed bid opening.

BID NAME: Municipal Street Sweeper for the Southeast Texas

**Regional Airport** 

BID NO: IFB 10-033/KJS

DUE DATE/TIME: 11:00 AM, June 15, 2010

MAIL OR DELIVER TO: Jefferson County Purchasing Division

1149 Pearl Street, 1<sup>st</sup> Floor Beaumont, Texas 77701

Any questions relating to these requirements should be directed to Karen J. Smith, MBA, Assistant Purchasing Agent, at 409-835-8593.

All interested firms are invited to submit a bid in accordance with the terms and conditions stated in this bid.

RESPONDENTS ARE STRONGLY ENCOURAGED TO CAREFULLY READ THE ENTIRE INVITATION.



Deborah L. Clark Purchasing Agent Jefferson County, Texas

Publish: Beaumont Enterprise – May 19, 2010

Port Arthur News - May 19, 2010

# IFB 10-033/KJS MUNICIPAL STREET SWEEPER FOR THE SOUTHEAST TEXAS REGIONAL AIRPORT BIDS DUE: 11:00 AM, JUNE 15, 2010

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

F	Page
Table of Contents	. 1
Instructions to Bidders	. 2
General Conditions of Bidding and Terms of Contract	. 5
Special Requirements/Instructions	. 12
Minimum Specifications	. 15
Bid Submittal Checklist	. 27
Offer and Acceptance Form	. 28
Acceptance of Offer Form	. 29
Vendor References	. 20
Bid Form	. 31
Signature Page	. 32
Conflict of Interest Questionnaire	. 33
Good Faith Effort Determination Checklist	. 35
Notice of Intent	. 36
HUB Subcontracting Participation Declaration Form	. 37
Residence Certification/Tax Form	. 41
Bid Affidavit	. 42

# INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

#### 1. Bid Submission

Bids must be submitted in complete original form by mail or messenger to the following address:

Jefferson County Purchasing Division 1149 Pearl Street, First Floor Beaumont, TX 77701

Bids will be accepted at the above address until the time and date specified herein, and immediately after will be publicly opened and read aloud.

All bids shall be tightly sealed in an opaque envelope and **plainly marked with the Invitation for Bid number**, due date, and the bidder's name and address.

Late bids will not be accepted and will be returned unopened to the bidder.

All bids submitted in response to this invitation shall become the property of Jefferson County and will be a matter of public record available for review.

#### 2. Preparation of Bids

The bid shall be legibly printed in ink or typed.

If a unit price or extension already entered is to be altered, it shall be crossed out and initialed in ink by the bidder.

The bid shall be legally signed and shall include the complete address of the bidder.

Jefferson County is exempt from Federal and State Sales Taxes, and such taxes shall not be included in bid prices.

#### 3. Signatures

All bids, notifications, claims, and statements must be signed by an individual authorized to bind the bidder. The individual signing certifies, under penalty of perjury, that he or she has the legal authorization to bind the bidder.

#### 4. Rejection or Withdrawal

Submission of additional terms, conditions or agreements with the bid document are grounds for deeming a bid non-responsive and may result in bid rejection. Jefferson County reserves the right to reject any and all bids and to waive any informalities and minor irregularities or defects in bids. Bids may be withdrawn in person by a bidder or authorized representative, provided their identity is made known and a receipt is signed for the bid, but only if the withdrawal is made prior to the time set for receipt of bids. Bids are an irrevocable offer and may not be withdrawn within 90 days after opening date.

#### 5. Award

The bid will be awarded to the responsible, responsive bidder(s) whose bid, conforming to the solicitation, will be most advantageous to Jefferson County – price and other factors considered. Unless otherwise specified in this IFB, Jefferson County reserves the right to accept a bid in whole or in part, and to award by item or by group, whichever is deemed to be in the best interest of Jefferson County. Any bidder who is in default to Jefferson County at the time of submittal of the bid shall have that bid rejected. Jefferson County reserves the right to clarify any contractual terms with the concurrence of the Contractor; however, any substantial nonconformity in the offer, as determined by Jefferson County, shall be deemed non-responsive and the offer rejected.

In evaluating bids, Jefferson County shall consider the qualifications of the bidders, and, where applicable, operating costs, delivery time, maintenance requirements, performance data, and

guarantees of materials and equipment. In addition, Jefferson County may conduct such investigation as it deems necessary to assist in the evaluation of a bid and to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of the bidders to fulfill the contract.

Jefferson County reserves the right to award this contract on the basis of **lowest and best bid** in accordance with the laws of the State of Texas, to waive any formality or irregularity, to make awards to more than one offeror, and/or to reject any or all bids. In the event the lowest dollar offeror meeting specifications is not a awarded a contract, Offeror may appear before the Commissioners' Court and present evidence concerning Offeror responsibility after officially notifying the Office of the Purchasing Agent of Offeror's intent to appear.

#### 6. Contract

A response to an IFB is an offer to contract with Jefferson County based upon the terms, conditions, and specifications contained in the IFB. Bids do not become contracts unless and until they are executed by Jefferson County, eliminating a formal signing of a separate contract. For that reason, all of the terms and conditions of the contract are contained in the IFB, unless any of the terms and conditions is modified by an IFB Amendment, a Contract Amendment, or by mutually agreed terms and conditions in the contract documents.

#### 7. Waiver of Subrogation

Bidder and bidder's insurance carrier waive any and all rights whatsoever with regard to subrogation against Jefferson County as an indirect party to any suit arising out of personal or property damages resulting from bidder's performance under this agreement.

#### 8. Fiscal Funding

A multi-year contract (if requested by the specifications) continuing as a result of an extension option, must include fiscal funding out. If, for any reason, funds are not appropriated to continue the contract, said contract shall become null and void.

#### 9. Bid Results

Bid results are not provided in response to telephone inquiries. A preliminary tabulation of bids received will be posted on the Purchasing web page (http://co.jefferson.tx.us/ purchasing/main.htm) as soon as possible following bid opening. A final tabulation will be posted following bid award, and will also be available for review in the Purchasing Division.

#### 10. Changes and Addenda to Bid Documents

Each change or addendum issued in relation to this IFB document will be on file in the Office of the Purchasing Agent. In addition, to the extent possible, copies will be mailed to each person registered as having received a set of bid documents. It shall be the bidder's responsibility to make inquiry as to change or addenda issued. All such changes or addenda shall become part of the contract and all bidders shall be bound by such addenda. Information on all changes or addenda issued will be available at the Office of the County Purchasing Agent.

#### 11. Specifications

Unless otherwise stated by the bidder, the bid will be considered as being in accordance with Jefferson County's applicable standard specifications, and any special specifications outlined in the bid document. References to a particular trade name, manufacturer's catalogue, or model number are made for descriptive purposes to guide the bidder in interpreting the requirements of Jefferson County, and should not be construed as excluding bids on other types of materials, equipment, and supplies. However, the bidder, if awarded a contract, will be required to furnish the particular item referred to in the specifications or description unless departure or substitution is clearly noted and described in the bid. Jefferson County reserves the right to determine if equipment/ product being bid is an acceptable alternate. All goods shall be new unless otherwise so stated in the bid. Any unsolicited alternate bid, or any changes, insertions, or omissions to the terms and conditions, specifications, or any other requirements of the bid, may be considered non-responsive.

#### 12. Delivery

Bids shall include all charges for delivery, packing, crating, containers, etc. Unless otherwise stated by the bidder (in writing on the included Bid Form), prices bid will be considered as being based on F.O.B. destination/delivered freight included.

#### 13. Interpretation of Bid and/or Contract Documents

All inquiries shall be made within a reasonable time prior to the date and time fixed for the bid opening, in order that a written response in the form of an addendum, if required, can be processed before the bids are opened. Inquiries received that are not made in a timely fashion may or may not be considered.

#### 14. Currency

Prices calculated by the bidder shall be stated in U.S. dollars.

#### 15. Pricing

Prices shall be stated in units of quantity specified in the bid documents. In case of discrepancy in computing the amount of the bid, the unit price shall govern.

#### 16. Notice to Proceed/Purchase Order

The successful bidder may not commence work under this contract until authorized to do so by the Purchasing Agent.

#### 17. Certification

By signing the offer section of the Offer and Acceptance page, bidder certifies:

- The submission of the offer did not involve collusion or other anti-competitive practices.
- The bidder has not given, offered to give, nor intends to give at any time hereafter, any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor, or service to any public servant in connection with the submitted offer.
- The bidder hereby certifies that the individual signing the bid is an authorized agent for the bidder and has the authority to bind the bidder to the contract.

#### 18. Definitions

"County" - Jefferson County, Texas.

"Contractor" - The bidder whose proposal is accepted by Jefferson County.

#### 19. Minority-Women Business Enterprise Participation

It is the desire of Jefferson County to increase the participation of Minority (MBE) and womenowned (WBE) businesses in its contracting and procurement programs. While the County does not have any preference or set aside programs in place, it is committed to a policy of equitable participation for these firms.

# GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF BIDDING AND TERMS OF CONTRACT

By execution of this document, the vendor accepts all general and special conditions of the contract as outlined below and in the specifications and plans.

#### 1. Bidding

#### 1.1 Bids

All bids must be submitted on the bid form furnished in this package.

#### 1.2 Authorized Signatures

The bid must be executed personally by the vendor, duly authorized partner of the partnership, or duly authorized officer of the corporation. If executed by an agent, a power of attorney or other evidence of authority to act on behalf of the vendor shall accompany the bid to become a valid bid.

#### 1.3 Late Bids

Bids must be in the office of the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent before or at the specified time and date bids are due. Bids received after the submission deadline shall be rejected as non-responsive and returned unopened.

#### 1.4 Withdrawal of Bids Prior to Bid Opening

A bid may be withdrawn before the opening date by submitting a written request to the Purchasing Agent. If time allows the bidder may submit a new bid. Bidder assumes full responsibility for submitting a new bid before or at the specified time and date bids are due. Jefferson County reserves the right to withdraw a request for bids before the opening date.

#### 1.5 Withdrawal of Bids After Bid Opening

Bidder agrees that its offer may not be withdrawn or cancelled by the vendor for a period of ninety (90) days following the date and time designated for the receipt of bids unless otherwise stated in the bid and/or specifications.

#### 1.6 Bid Amounts

Bids shall show net prices, extensions where applicable and net total. In case of conflict between unit price and extension, the unit price will govern. Any ambiguity in the bid as a result of omission, error, unintelligible or illegible wording shall be interpreted in the favor of Jefferson County.

#### 1.7 Exceptions and/or Substitutions

All bids meeting the intent of the specifications and plans will be considered for award. Vendors taking exception to the specifications and plans, or offering substitutions, shall state these exceptions in the section provided. If bid is made on an article other than the one specified, which a bid-der considers comparable, the name and grade of said article must be specified in the bid and sufficient specifications and descriptive data must accompany same to permit thorough evaluation. The absence of stated exceptions and/or substitutions shall indicate that the vendor has not taken any exceptions to the specifications and shall be responsible to perform in strict accordance with the specifications. As a matter of practice, Jefferson County rejects exception(s) and /or substitutions as non-responsive but reserves the right to accept any and/or all of the exception(s) and/or substitution(s) deemed to be in the best interest of Jefferson County.

#### 1.8 Alternates

The Invitation for Bid and/or specifications may expressly allow bidder to submit an alternate bid. Presence of such an offer shall not be considered an indication of non-responsiveness.

#### 1.9 Descriptions

Unless otherwise specified, any reference to make, manufacturer and/or model used in the bid specifications is merely descriptive and not restrictive, and is used only to indicate type, style, or quality of material desired.

#### 1.10 Bid Alterations

Bids cannot be altered or amended after submission deadline. Any interlineations, alterations, or erasures made before opening time must be initialed by the signer of the bid, guaranteeing authenticity.

#### 1.11 Tax Exempt Status

Jefferson County is exempt from federal excise tax and state sales tax. Unless the bid form or specifications specifically indicate otherwise, the bid price must be net, exclusive of above-mentioned taxes and will be so construed. Therefore, the bid price shall not include taxes.

#### 1.12 Quantities

Quantities indicated are estimated quantities only and are not a commitment to buy. Approximate usage does not constitute an order, but only implies the probable quantity that will be used. Commodities will be ordered on an as-needed basis. Bidder is responsible for accurate final counts.

#### 1.13 Bid Award

Award of contract shall be made to the most responsible, responsive bidder, whose offer is determined to be the best value, taking into consideration the relative importance of price. Jefferson County reserves the right to be the sole judge as to whether items bid will serve the purpose intended. Jefferson County reserves the right to accept or reject in part or in whole any bid submitted, and to waive any technicalities or informalities for the best interest of the County. Jefferson County reserves the right to award based upon individual line items, sections or total bid.

#### 1.14 Silence of Specifications for Complete Units

All materials, equipment and/or parts that will become a portion of the completed work, including items not specifically stated herein but, necessary to render the service(s) complete and operational per the specifications, are to be included in the bid price. Vendor may be required to furnish evidence that the service, as bid, will meet or exceed these requirements.

#### 1.15 Addenda

Any interpretations, corrections or changes to the specifications and plans will be made by addenda no later than forty-eight (48) hours prior to the bid opening. Addenda will be distributed to all known recipients of bid documents. Vendors shall acknowledge receipt of all addenda with submission of bid.

#### 1.16 General Bid Bond/Surety Requirements

Failure to furnish bid bond/surety, if requested, will result in bid being declared non-responsive. Non-responsive bids will not be considered for award.

#### 1.17 General Insurance Requirements

Failure to furnish Affidavit of Insurance, if required in these specifications, will result in bid being declared non-responsive. Non-responsive bids will not be considered for award.

#### 1.18 Responsiveness

A responsive bid shall substantially conform to the requirements of this Invitation to Bid and/or specifications contained herein. Bidders who substitute any other terms, conditions, specifications and/or requirements or who qualify their bids in such a manner as to nullify or limit their liability to the contracting entity shall have their bids deemed non-responsive. Also, bids containing any clause that would limit contracting authority shall be considered non-responsive. Examples of non-responsive bids include but shall not be limited to: a) bids that fail to conform to required delivery

schedules as set forth in the bid request; b) bids with prices qualified in such a manner that the bid price cannot be determined, such as with vague wording that may include "price in effect at the time of delivery," and c) bids made contingent upon award of other bids currently under consideration.

#### 1.19 Responsible Standing of Bidder

To be considered for award, bidder must at least: have the ability to obtain adequate financial resources, be able to comply with required or proposed delivery/completion schedule, have a satisfactory record of performance; have a satisfactory record of integrity and ethics, and be otherwise qualified and eligible to receive award.

#### 1.20 Proprietary Data

Bidder may, by written request, indicate as confidential any portion(s) of a bid that contain proprietary information, including manufacturing and/or design processes exclusive to the vendor. Jefferson County will protect from public disclosure such portions of a bid, unless directed otherwise by legal authority, including existing Open Records Acts.

#### 1.21 Public Bid Opening

Bidders are invited to be present at the opening of bids. After the official opening of bids, a period of not less than one week is necessary to evaluate bids. The amount of time necessary for bid evaluation may vary and is determined solely by the County. Following the bid evaluation, all bids submitted are available for public review.

#### 2. Performance

#### 2.1 Design, Strength, and Quality

Design, strength, and quality of materials and workmanship must conform to the highest standards of manufacturing and engineering practices. The apparent silence of specifications and/or plans as to any detailed description concerning any point shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices are to prevail. All interpretations of these specifications and/or plans shall be made on the basis of this statement.

#### 2.2 Age and Manufacture

All tangible goods being bid must be new and unused, unless otherwise specified, in first-class condition, of current manufacture, and furnished ready to use. All items not specifically mentioned that are required for a complete unit shall be furnished.

#### 2.3 Delivery Location

All deliveries will be made to the address(es) specified on the purchase order during normal working hours of 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, unless otherwise authorized by the Purchasing Agent or designee.

#### 2.4 Delivery Schedule

Delivery time may be an important consideration in the evaluation of best value. The maximum number of days necessary for delivery ARO shall be stated in the space, if provided, on the bid form.

#### 2.5 Delivery Charges

All delivery and freight charges, F.O.B. destination shown on Jefferson County purchase order, as necessary to perform contract are to be included in the bid price.

#### 2.6 Installation Charges

All charges for assembly, installation and set-up shall be included in the bid price. Unless otherwise stated, assembly, installation and set-up will be required.

#### 2.7 Operating Instructions and Training

Clear and concise operating instructions and descriptive literature will be provided in English, if requested. On-site detailed training in the safe and efficient use and general maintenance of item(s) purchased shall be provided as needed at the request of Jefferson County. Instructions and training shall be at no additional cost to the County.

#### 2.8 Storage

Bidder agrees to provide storage of custom ordered materials, if requested, for up to thirty (30) calendar days.

#### 2.9 Compliance with Federal, State, County, and Local Laws

Bids must comply with all federal, state, county and local laws, including, but not limited to, all applicable standard safety, emission, and noise control requirements. Any vehicles or equipment shall contain all standard safety, emission, and noise control requirements required for the types and sizes of equipment at the time of their manufacture. The contractor agrees, during the performance of work or service, to comply with all applicable codes and ordinances of Jefferson County or the State of Texas as they may apply, as these laws may now read, or as they may hereafter be changed or amended.

#### 2.10 OSHA

The bidder will certify all equipment complies with all regulations and conditions stipulated under the Williams-Steiger Occuaptional Safety and Health Act of 1971, as amended. The successful bidder will further certify that all items furnished under this project will conform and comply with federal and State of Texas OSHA standards. The successful bidder will agree to indemnify and hold harmless Jefferson County for any and all damages that may be assessed against the County.

#### 2.11 Patents and Copyrights

The successful vendor agrees to protect the County from claims involving infringements of patents and/or copyrights.

#### 2.12 Samples, Demonstrations and Testing

At Jefferson County's request and direction, bidder shall provide product samples and/or testing of items bid to ensure compliance with specifications. Samples, demonstrations and/or testing may be requested at any point prior to or following bid award. Samples, demonstrations and/or testing may be requested upon delivery and/or any point during the term of resulting contract. All samples (including return thereof), demonstrations, and/or testing shall be at the expense of the bid-der/vendor.

#### 2.13 Acceptability

All articles enumerated in the bid shall be subject to inspection by an officer designated for that purpose by Jefferson County. If found inferior to the quality called for, or not equal in value to the specifications, deficient in workmanship or otherwise, this fact shall be certified to the Purchasing Agent, who shall have the right to reject the whole or any part of the same. Items and/or work determined to be contrary to specifications must be replaced at the vendor's expense. Inferior items not retrieved by the vendor within thirty (30) calendar days, or an otherwise agreed upon time, shall become the property of the County. If disposal of such items warrants an expense, an amount equal to the disposal expense will be deducted from amounts payable to the vendor.

#### 2.14 Maintenance

Maintenance required for equipment bid should be available in Jefferson County by a manufacturer authorized maintenance facility. Cost for this service shall be shown on the bid sheet as requested or on a separate sheet, as required. If Jefferson County opts to include maintenance, it shall be so stated in the purchase order and said cost will be included. Service will commence only upon expiration of applicable warranties and should be priced accordingly.

#### 2.15 Material Safety Data Sheets

Under the "Hazardous Communications Act," common known as the "Texas Right to Know Act," a bidder must provide the user department, with each delivery, material safety data sheets which are applicable to hazardous substances defined in the Act. Failure of the bidder to furnish this documentation, will be cause to reject any bid applying thereto.

#### 2.16 Evaluation

Evaluation shall be used as a determinant as to which services are the most efficient and/or most economical for the County. It shall be based on all factors having a bearing on price and performance of the items in the user environment. All bids are subject to tabulation by the Jefferson County Purchasing Department and recommendation to Jefferson County Commissioners' Court. Compliance with all bid requirements and needs of the using department are considered in evaluating bids. Pricing is **not** the only criteria for making a recommendation. The Jefferson County Purchasing Department reserves to right to contact any bidder, at any time, to clarify, verify or requirement information with regard to this bid.

#### 3. Purchase Orders and Payment

#### 3.1 Purchase Orders

A purchase order(s) shall be generated by the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent to the successful vendor. The purchase order number must appear on all itemized invoices and packing slips. The County will not be held responsible for any work orders placed and/or performed without a valid current purchase order number. Payment will be made for all services rendered and accepted by the contract administrator for which a valid invoice has been received.

#### 3.2 Invoices

All invoices shall reference the Purchase Order number. Invoices shall reference the bid item number or a detailed description for each item invoiced. If an item purchased and itemized on the invoice does not correspond to an item in any of the categories awarded to the vendor, invoice shall reference the item as "N/C" to indicate that it is a non-contract item. This requirement is to assist the County in verifying contract pricing on all invoices. Payment will be made under terms of net thirty (30) days unless otherwise agreed upon by seller and the purchasing department.

#### 3.3 Prompt Payment

In accordance with the State of Texas Prompt Payment Act, Article 601f V.T.C.S., payment will be made after receive and acceptance by the County of the merchandise ordered and of a valid invoice. Successful bidder(s) is required to pay subcontractors within ten (10) days after the successful bidder receives payment from the County.

#### 3.4 Funding

Jefferson County is operated and funded on an October 1 to September 30 basis; accordingly, the County reserves the right to terminate, without liability to the County, any contract for which funding is not available.

#### 4. Contract

#### 4.1 Contract Definition

The General Conditions of Bidding and Terms of Contract, Specifications, Plans, Bidding Forms, Addenda, and any other documents made a part of this bid shall constitute the complete bid. This bid, when duly accepted by Jefferson County, shall constitute a contract equally binding between the successful bidder and Jefferson County.

#### 4.2 Contract Agreement

Once a contract is awarded, the unit prices offered by the successful bidder shall remain firm for the term of the contract. Contract shall commence on date of award and continue with an option for up to a four (4) year period.

#### 4.3 Change Order

No different or additional terms will become part of this contract with the exception of a change order. No oral statement of any person shall modify or otherwise change, or affect the terms, conditions or specifications stated in the resulting contract. All change orders to the contract will be made in writing and at the discretion and approval of Jefferson County. No change order will be binding unless signed by an authorized representative of the County and the vendor.

#### 4.4 Price Re-determination

A price re-determination may be considered by Jefferson County only at the twelve (12) month and twenty-four (24) month anniversary dates of the contract. All requests for price re-determination shall be in written form. Cause for such request, i.e., manufacturer's direct cost, postage rates, Railroad Commission rates, Federal/State minimum wage law, Federal/State unemployment taxes, F.I.C.A, Insurance Coverage Rates, etc., shall be substantiated in writing by the source of the cost increase. The bidder's past experience of honoring contracts at the bid price will be an important consideration in the evaluation of the lowest and best bid. Jefferson County reserves the right to accept or reject any/all requests for price re-determination as it deems to be in the best interest of the County.

#### 4.5 Termination

Jefferson County reserves the right to terminate the contract for default if the bidder breached any of the terms therein, including warranties of bidder or if the bidder become insolvent or commits acts of bankruptcy. Such right of termination is in addition to and not in lieu of any other remedies which Jefferson County may have in law or equity. Default may be construed as, but not limited to, failure to deliver the proper goods and/or service within the proper amount of time, and/or to properly perform any and all services required to Jefferson County's satisfaction and/or to meet all other obligations and requirements. Contracts may be terminated without cause upon thirty (30) days' written notice to either party unless otherwise specified. Jefferson County reserves the right to award canceled contract to the next lowest bidder. Bidder, in submitting this bid, agrees that Jefferson County shall not be liable to prosecution for damages in the event that the County declares the bidder in default.

#### 4.6 Conflict of Interest

Employees of the County are not permitted to maintain financial interest in, or receive payment, directly or indirectly, borrow from, lend to, invest in, or engage in any substantial financial transaction with any individual, organization, supplier, or subcontractor who does business with the County without disclosure.

When conflict of interest is discovered, it shall be grounds for termination of contract.

#### 4.7 Injuries or Damages Resulting from Negligence

Successful vendor shall defend, indemnify and save harmless Jefferson County and all its officers, agents and employees from all suits, actions, or other claims of any character, name and description brought for or on account of any injuries or damages received or sustained by any person, persons, or property on account of any negligent act or fault of the successful vendor, or of any agent, employee, subcontractor or supplier in the execution of, or performance under, any contract which may result from bid award. Successful vendor shall pay any judgment with cost which may be obtained against Jefferson County growing out of such injury or damages.

#### 4.8 Interest by Public Officials

No public official shall have interest in this contract, in accordance with Texas Local Government Code.

#### 4.9 Warranty

The successful vendor shall warrant that all materials utilized in the performance of this contract shall conform to the proposed specifications and/or all warranties as stated in the Uniform Commercial Code and be free from all defects in material, workmanship and title.

#### 4.10 Uniform Commercial Code

The successful vendor and Jefferson County agree that both parties have all rights, duties, and remedies available as stated in the Uniform Commercial Code.

#### 4.11 Venue

This agreement will be governed and construed according to the laws of the State of Texas. This agreement is performable in the County of Jefferson, Texas.

#### 4.12 Sale, Assignment, or Transfer of Contract

The successful vendor shall not sell, assign, transfer or convey this contract, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of Jefferson County.

#### 4.12 Silence of Specifications

The apparent silence of these specifications as to any detailed description concerning any point, shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices are to prevail. All interpretations of these specifications shall be made on the basis of this statement.

# SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS/INSTRUCTIONS

The following requirements and instructions supersede General Requirements where applicable.

#### 1. Bid Requirement

Each bidder should submit as a bid this entire IFB, completed where necessary, for example, the IFB cover sheet, the Price Sheets, etc. Use an opaque envelope, **clearly indicating on the outside the Bid Number, Bid Description,** and marked "SEALED BID". Jefferson County shall not be responsible for any effort or cost expended in the preparation of a response to this IFB. All protests should be coordinated through the Purchasing Office prior to award recommendation to Commissioners' Court.

#### 2. Multiple Vendor Award

Jefferson County reserves the right to award this contract to more than one vendor at the County's discretion.

#### 3. Delivery

If delivery is required, all items must be packaged so as to be protected from damage during shipping and handling. Any item(s) damaged in shipping must be replaced in kind, or repaired, by the contractor, at the discretion of, and at no additional charge to, Jefferson County.

#### 4. Payment

Jefferson County will pay original invoices that clearly itemize the goods and/or services provided as to quantity, part number, description, price, applicable discount (if any), labor charges showing time differential, if applicable and if previously agreed to, and delivery, installation, and set-up costs, if applicable and if previously agreed to. Only charges as stated on the Bid Form(s) submitted as a part of the bid will be considered.

Invoices must indicate Jefferson County as applicable, the address to which the product(s) and/or service(s) were delivered, and the applicable purchase order number. Invoices will be matched to delivery tickets prior to payment; therefore, all delivery tickets should have an accurate description of the product(s) and/or service(s).

#### 5. Usage Reports

Jefferson County reserves the right to request, and receive at no additional cost, up to two (2) times during the contract period, a usage report detailing the products and/or services furnished to date under a contract resulting from this IFB. The reports must be furnished no later than five (5) working days after written request and itemize all purchases to date by Jefferson County department, description of each item purchased, including manufacturer, quantity of each item purchased, per unit and extended price of each item purchased, and total amount and price of all items purchased.

#### 6. Insurance

The contractor shall, at all times during the term of this contract, maintain insurance coverages with not less than the type and requirements shown below. Such insurance is to be provided at the sole cost of the contractor. These requirements do not establish limits of the contractor's liability.

All policies of insurance shall waive all rights of subrogation against the County, its officers, employees and agents.

Contractor shall furnish Jefferson County with Certificate of Insurance naming Jefferson County as additional insured.

All insurance must be written by an insurer licensed to conduct business in the State of Texas.

#### **Minimum Insurance Requirements**

Public Liability \$300,000.00 Property Damage \$300,000.00 Bodily Injury Excess Liability Workers' Compensation \$300,000.00 \$1,000,000.00 Statutory Coverage (see attached)

#### 7. Workers' Compensation Insurance

#### 7.1 Definitions:

- 7.1.1 Certificate of coverage ("Certificate") A copy of a certificate of insurance, a certificate of authority to self-insure issued by the commission, or a coverage agreement, TWCC-81, TWCC-82, TWCC-83, or TWCC-84 showing statutory workers' compensation insurance coverage for the person's or entity's employees providing services on a project, for the duration of the project.
- 7.1.2 **Duration of the project** Includes the time from the beginning of the work on the project until the contractor's/person's work on the project has been completed and accepted by the governmental entity.
- 7.1.3 Persons providing services on the project ("subcontractor") in article 406.096 Includes all persons or entities performing all or part of the services under the contractor has undertaken to perform on the project, regardless of whether that person contracted directly with the contractor and regardless of whether that person has employees. This includes, without limitation, independent contractors, subcontractor, leasing companies, motor carriers, owner-operators, employees of any such entity, or employees of any entity which furnishes persons to provide services on the project. "Services" includes, without limitation, providing, hauling or delivering equipment or materials, or providing labor, transportation, or other service related to a project. "Services" does not include activities unrelated to the project, such as food/beverage vendors, office supply deliveries, and delivery of portable toilets.
- 7.2 The Contractor shall provide coverage, based on proper reporting of classification code and payroll amounts and filing any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all employees of the contractor providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
- 7.3 The Contractor must provide a certificate of coverage to the governmental entity prior to being awarded the contract.
- 7.4 If the coverage period shown on the Contractor's current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project, the Contractor must, prior to the end of the coverage period, file a new certificate of coverage with the governmental entity showing that coverage has been extended.
- 7.5 The Contractor shall obtain from each person providing services on a project, and provide to the governmental entity:
  - 7.5.1 A certificate of coverage, prior to that person beginning work on the project, so the governmental entity will have on file certificates of coverage showing coverage for all persons providing services on the project; and
  - 7.5.2 No later than seven (7) days after receipt by the Contractor, a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate ends during the duration of the project.
- 7.6 The Contractor shall retain all required certificates of coverage for the duration of the project and for one (1) year thereafter.
- 7.7 The Contractor shall notify the governmental entity in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within ten (10) days after the contractor knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the project.
- 7.8 The Contractor shall post on each project site a notice, in the text, form and manner prescribed by the Texas Workers' Compensation Commission, informing all persons providing services on

- the project that they are required to be covered, and stating how a person may verify coverage and report lack of coverage.
- 7.9 The Contractor shall contractually require each person with whom it contracts to provide services on a project to:
  - 7.9.1 Provide coverage, based on reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts and filing of any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all its employees providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
  - 7.9.2 Provide to the Contractor, prior to that person beginning work on the project a certificate of coverage showing that coverage is being provided for all employees of the person providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
  - 7.9.3 Provide the Contractor, prior to the end of coverage period, a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project.
  - 7.9.4 Obtain from each person with whom it contracts, and provide to the Contractor:
    - 7.9.4.1 A certificate of coverage, prior to the other person beginning work on the project; and
    - 7.9.4.2 the coverage period, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, prior to the end of coverage ends during the duration of the project.
  - 7.9.5 Retain all required certificates of coverage on file for the duration of the project and for one (1) year thereafter.
  - 7.9.6 Notify the governmental entity in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within ten (10) days after the person knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the project; and
  - 7.9.7 Contractually require each person with whom it contracts to perform as required by paragraphs I.1. I.7., with the certificates of coverage to be provided to the person for whom they are providing services.
- 7.10 By signing this contract or providing or causing to be provided a certificate of coverage, the Contractor is representing to the governmental entity that all employees of the contractor who will provide services of the project will be covered by workers' compensation coverage for the duration of the project, that the coverage will be based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts, and that all coverage agreements will be filed with the appropriate insurance carrier or, in the case of a self-insured, with the commission's Division of Self-Insurance Regulation. Providing false or misleading information may subject the contractor to administrative penalties, criminal penalties, civil penalties, or other civil actions.
- 7.11 The Contractor's failure to comply with any of these provisions is a breach of contract by the Contractor which entitles the governmental entity to declare the contract void if the Contractor does not remedy the breach within ten (10) days after receipt of notice of breach from the governmental entity.

# MINIMUM SPECIFICATIONS

The following requirements and specifications supercede General Requirements where applicable. Contact Karen J. Smith, MBA, Assistant Purchasing Agent (e-mail: ksmith@co.jefferston.tx.us), Phone: 409-835-8593), regarding any questions or comments. Please reference bid number 10-033/KJS, Municipal Street Sweeper for the Southeast Texas Regional Airport.

Jefferson County seeks to purchase a diesel powered 7.3 cubic yard volumetric capacity municipal street sweeper with twin gutter brooms and dual steering.

It is the intent of these specifications to describe a street sweeper in sufficient detail to assure that product reliability, design integrity, technical soundness and sweeping performance is provided. The unit provided shall be new, of current manufacture, and the model and series must have been in production a minimum of five (5) years. Bidder shall provide a list of 15 cities currently using the model as bid. All parts not specifically mentioned, which are necessary to provide a complete street sweeper, shall be included in the bid and shall conform in strength and quality of material and workmanship to what is normally provided to the trade in general.

The unit shall be delivered completely assembled, serviced and ready to operate. The bidder shall have a qualified service representative in attendance with the sweeper during start up operation to make any adjustments and give instructions to assure proper operation of the sweeper.

The sweeper shall be warranted to be free from defective materials and workmanship for a period of 12 months or 1,000 hours from date of delivery.

The unit bid shall be a diesel powered regenerative air sweeper mounted on a diesel powered truck chassis such as a TYMCO Model 600 REGENERATIVE AIR SWEEPER.

#### **Compliance to Specifications**

The bidder shall indicate in the boxes provided his compliance with a "Yes" or non-compliance with a "No" for each line item specification. Any space left blank shall be considered non-compliance. Any deviations from the specification, or where submitted literature does not fully support the meeting of the specification, must be clearly cited in writing by the bidder, but no deviation below "minimum" specifications will be accepted.

#### Manuals/Training

The bidder shall supply one sweeper operator manual, one sweeper parts and service manual, and one set on CD with each unit.
Manufacturer shall have available certifiable training course for complete maintenance and operation of sweeper. Manufacturer must have scheduled a minimum of 25 training courses per year for convenience of customer's scheduling.
Bidder shall provide operator instruction/safety/maintenance procedures on DVD with the unit.

#### Paint - Color

The entire unit shall be painted with manufacturers standard white paint applied over a suitable primer. Pick-up head, gutter brooms and truck frame shall be painted black.

#### **REGENERATIVE AIR SWEEPER**

#### **Power Unit**

The Sweeper power unit shall be a diesel fueled, water cooled, turbocharged Tier-3 industrial engine. Piston displacement shall not be less than 275 cubic inch developing not less than 99 HP @ 2400 RPM and 261 ft. lbs. torque @ 1600 RPM. Engine shall be 4 cycle, 4.19 inch bore and 5.00 inch stroke.
Cylinder construction shall be wet sleeve type.
Spin-on replacement type oil filter.
A fuel/water separator shall be furnished.
12 volt ignition, electric starter and minimum 95 amp alternator with charge indicator gauge mounted on control console in cab.
Unit shall have an automatic shutdown system when coolant temperature is too high, coolant level is too low, or oil pressure is too low.
Unit shall share a 50 gallon fuel tank and batteries with chassis engine.
Unit shall have a replaceable element, heavy duty dry type air cleaner.
Injector pump shall have centrifugal type variable speed governor for speed control.

# **High Capacity Dust Separator**

Separation of the dirt and refuse from the air stream shall be accomplished within the hopper by means of a multi-pass cylindrical centrifugal single chamber dust separator with a minimum size of 20" diameter and 61" width with two (2) skimmer slots to efficiently separate dirt. The separator shall be designed so that it will not plug with normally encountered debris. Dust separator shall be constructed of stainless steel.
The dust separator shall have a minimum 24" x 61" curved, easy to open door allowing inspection and cleaning of the interior. The door shall have an abrasion resistant bonded rubber lining material for long life.
The entire dust separator inlet area shall be lined with a bolt-in replaceable, wear resistant rubber liner for long life.

A 61" x 84" stainless steel screen of not less than 13 gauge shall be provided to allow air to move freely from the hopper into the centrifugal dust separator.
Filters and baffles not acceptable due to increased cost of replacement and cleaning.

# Hopper

Hopper size to be approximately seven and three tenths (7.3) cubic yard volumetric measurement with an operating load capacity of not less than 6 cubic yards. The hopper shall be constructed of stainless steel.
Dumping shall be accomplished by means of hydraulically actuated cylinders attached to a stainless steel rear door which shall have a minimum opening of 84" x 44" with a stainless steel raker bar moving inside hopper as door is opened and closed to dump debris behind the rear wheels.
Hydraulic cylinder movement shall be controlled with the use of an electric toggle switch located on the side of the hopper so discharging of debris may be viewed during dumping for maximum safety.
The stainless steel hopper floor shall have a minimum of 22 degree slope.
Stainless steel hopper door shall be opened and closed hydraulically and be held in the closed position by means of a lock valve located in the hydraulic dump circuit.
A 9.75"x 29" stainless steel inspection door shall be provided on both left and right side of the hopper for easy viewing inside hopper and insertion of large debris.
Hopper shall be maintained airtight through use of rubber seals on all doors and openings.
Hopper suction inlet roof area shall have a bolt on replaceable wear resistant liner 3/8" x 11" x 10'.
An amber high powered strobe light with field-selectable flash patterns via an internal jumper for quad flash or double flash; diagnostic indicator; a photocell for automatic "night" mode switch; RFI protection; 2 amps @ 12V DC; output of 19.5 joules (quad flash mode). The strobe light shall have a protective limb guard.
Two (2) work lights shall be mounted at the rear of the hopper to illuminate the dump area.
Two (2) amber flashing warning lights shall be mounted at the rear of the hopper.
High output water system shall be furnished with additional nozzles and deflectors strategically located to control extreme dust.

Hopper deluge system with high volume nozzles which attach to a fire hydrant to flush the hopper shall be furnished and shall include quick disconnect fittings on nozzle and filler hose.
Abrasion protection package shall be furnished with standard hopper screen with screen baffles; protective hopper wall liners; suction nozzle liner; pressure wear pads; heavy duty pressure hose.
Stainless steel hopper drain system shall be mounted on lower right panel of dump door; screen assembly hinges for easy cleaning on the inside of hopper.
An LED arrow stick, Model TA837L Whelen, shall be mounted on the rear of the sweeper hopper door.
A ProVision TV210 rear view camera shall be mounted on the rear of the sweeper hopper with a color monitor mounted inside the truck cab in view of operator in either station.

# **Hydraulic System**

The hydraulic system shall be adequate for use within the design requirements of the sweeper. The system shall include a minimum 25 gallon reservoir, sight gauge, temperature gauge, 80 mesh suction strainer, spin-on replaceable full flow oil filter, hydraulic cylinders, gutter broom drive motors, control valves, relief valves, oil cooler, hydraulic hoses and standard fittings.
The hydraulic pump shall be engine mounted, gear driven by the auxiliary engine.
Pressure shall be 2500 PSI maximum for gutter brooms and 1500 PSI maximum for pick-up head and dump door.
Auxiliary hydraulic system shall be furnished to electrically operate the hydraulic system

# Blower

Heavy duty, wear resistant, high strength cast aluminum alloy turbine type open face blower computer balanced within 4 grams shall be provided to create air pressure and suction.
Blower wheel shall be covered with wear resistant rubber for long life.
Blower shall be mounted on self aligning anti-friction bearings, sealed and lubricated for life. If bearings are not sealed, then an automatic lube system must be furnished.
Blower shall be driven from PTO off auxiliary engine by heavy duty power belt which shall be adjustable for tension.

Stainless steel blower housing shall be a bolt on design and shall be lined with a bolt-in wear resistant, replaceable rubber liner for long life.
Blower not to exceed 3000 RPM to insure smooth efficient performance.

# Pick-Up Head – Broom Assist

A spring balanced all steel fabricated pick-up head with maximum length and width of 87" x 41" I.D. shall be provided.
The pick-up head shall have a separate upper and lower chamber where pressurized air is blasted from upper chamber through an elongated blast orifice to street surface.
Blast orifice flange shall be of bolt-on design so that flange is easily replaced and shall have adjustment mechanism so that blast orifice gap is easily adjusted without removing pick-up head from sweeper.
Pick-up head shall have a 14 inch diameter (minimum) pressure inlet ring located on left side of pick-up head.
A 14 inch diameter (minimum) pressure hose attached between pick-up head and blower housing shall be provided.
A bolt-on pressure inlet ring with turning vanes shall be provided for efficient performance and easy service.
A 14 inch diameter (minimum) suction hose, attached to a quick disconnect transition at the hopper, shall extend down to the right side of the pick-up head and shall be attached to the pick-up head suction nozzle ring, which shall be constructed of 1/4 inch steel.
Suction hose shall have a minimum 3/8 inch wall construction for long life.
Pick-up head shall be equipped with 2" wide adjustable side mounted integral alloy steel and carbide runners for maximum pick up ability and long life. Skid runners to be warranted for 2 years/2,000 hours prorated. Runners shall be symmetrical for optimum life.
Pick-up head shall be raised and lowered hydraulically by a single switch on the control panel.
Pressure inlet ring shall be equipped with an adjustable pressure relief for optimum leaf and light debris sweeping; control shall be mounted inside cab.
A broom shall be mounted at the rear of the pick-up head and shall be fully enclosed.
Control of broom rotation and positioning shall be accomplished by a single toggle switch located on the control console in the cab.

The broom shall be driven hydraulically at 230 RPM. A separate hydraulic pump will be provided for all broom functions.
The broom shall be 79" long and 12" in diameter.
Broom pattern shall be easily adjustable by mechanisms on the top of pick-up head.
Nominal broom replacement time shall be 15 minutes.
Design of broom suspension shall provide automatic independent adjustment of each broom end to the surface being swept.
Two (2) hydraulic cylinders shall be incorporated to provide positioning and the independent suspension of the broom ends.
Down pressure and broom pattern shall be hydromechanically controlled to provide maximum broom performance and life.
Reverse Pick-Up Head System shall allow unit to back up without damage to pick up head.
Hydraulic pick-up head front curtain lifter shall be provided to give the pick-up head the ability to sweep a large volume of light debris such as leaves, grass, paper, etc. without causing excessive debris accumulation at the pick-up head inlet. It shall be hydraulically controlled with a switch within the cab of the truck.

# **Gutter Broom**

Right gutter broom shall be 43 inch minimum diameter, wire filled vertical digger type for removing debris from gutter area.
Gutter broom shall be hydraulic motor driven and shall be positioned laterally and vertically by one hydraulic cylinder.
Gutter broom down pressure shall be automatically adjusted to load by a pressure sensing sequence valve inline with gutter broom torque motor.
Gutter broom shall have adjustment for bristle contact pattern and wear.
Gutter broom shall have lateral flexibility to swing rearward 15" when encountering the impact of an immovable object thus avoiding damage to the broom assembly.
Gutter broom shall have a spring adjustment to allow downward compensation for bristle wear and shall be free floating to follow street contour.
Gutter broom shall be held in the up and transit position by use of an electric lock valve attachment. Upward motion of gutter broom shall be regulated by an adjustable flow control valve.

Gutter broom shall be controlled from inside the cab by a single electric toggle switch.
The right gutter broom shall additionally incorporate a hydraulically actuated tilt capability of 27 degrees, remotely controlled from the operator's seat to allow instant adjustment for debris removal from deep gutters (such as those resulting from multiple overlays of blacktop).
Gutter broom shall have variable speed and controlled from operator console inside the cab.

#### **Dust Control Water System**

Water tank shall be 220 gallon capacity, constructed of recyclable polyethylene for strength and puncture resistance. Tank shall be 100% rustproof. Tank shall be of bolt-in design for easy removal. Tank shall have a water level sight gauge.
Water from tank to be filtered by 80 mesh cleanable filter located between tank and water pump.
12V electric motor driven pump delivering minimum of 5.0 GPM with a 25 PSI system relief pressure and with an electronic solid state liquid level sensor to automatically shut off pump and turn on low water warning lamp when water is depleted.
Electric solenoid water control valves shall be cab controlled. Spray system shall include spray nozzles to be located as follows: minimum of four (4) on outside of pick-up head; two (2) for each gutter broom; one (1) inside hopper. Water nozzles to be located on outside of pick-up head and suction tube for easy inspection and superior dust control.
Water tank shall have anti-siphon/anti-pressure filler neck with air gap.
Flexible 20 foot (minimum) long water fill hose with 2½ inch coupling for filling water reservoir and hose storage rack shall be provided. Water fill hose shall include a stainless 100 mesh cleanable filter.

#### **Lateral Air Flow Nozzle**

Lateral Air Flow: A steel nozzle shall be fitted between the front and rear axle on the left side of unit. By means of a cab-operated control, a diverter gate shall be opened allowing the full exhaust of the blower to be redirected through the airflow nozzle. A steel transition will replace the blower side mounted urethane transition to allow proper mounting of diverter gate. The nozzle shall be 360 degrees directional and nozzle air exhaust orifice shall be adjustable. Air velocity shall be adequate to move deposits after sand and dust storms, puddles of water after heavy rainfalls, snow and grass cuttings laterally a minimum of 60 feet in a single pass. A left gutter broom will not be available to allow proper mounting and positioning of lateral airflow nozzle.

#### Magnet

Magnet Assembly – Heavy Duty: A permanent type magnet having a minimum length of 84" shall be mounted forward and parallel to the front axle of vehicle. The height of the magnet shall be adjustable. Provision shall be made for raising magnet to a traveling position with ground clearance of 10" minimum. Minimum strength of the magnet shall be as follows: (1) 2" ground clearance 500 gauss magnetic strength, (2) 3" ground clearance 300 gauss magnetic strength and (3) 4" ground clearance 200 gauss magnetic strength. The magnetic assembly shall have means for releasing or dumping debris from magnet. All controls for magnet assembly shall be located in the operator's cab. The magnetic assembly shall be mounted such that mount or dismount of assembly shall require not more than two man hours with the use of a lifting device and common hand tools.

#### **Operating Controls**

All operating controls for sweeper (including dump control) shall be mounted inside truck cab and readily accessible to the operator in either right or left driving position.
All main electrical systems, i.e. ignition, lights, hydraulic and water shall be separately fused to isolate electrical problems to fused area and speed service.
Auxiliary engine controls and gauges shall be mounted on console panel and consist of, but not limited to, ignition switch, linear actuated throttle, oil pressure gauge, water temperature gauge, volt meter and tachometer.
Sweeper controls, meters and gauges shall consist of, but not limited to, right gutter broom-left gutter broom, pick-up head, beacon or strobe light, water system and work light lighted paddle type switches, low water light, hour meter and leaf pressure knob.
Auxiliary Fuse Panel shall be provided and have a +12VDC fused power source panel for any needed additional electrical components or accessories i.e. radios, warning lights, controls, etc.
All external wiring, harnesses and terminations shall be of a sealed, weather-tight design utilizing heat-shrinkable components. Additionally, where feasible, all connectors shall utilize solid, cold-formed, nickel-plated copper alloy contacts with gastight crimps (Deutsch).
Dump control shall consist of a single weatherproof toggle switch located on the exterior of sweeper just above the left side fender well as well as inside truck cab.

#### **CHASSIS (International 4300-M7)**

#### General

Chassis/cab shall be conventional with a tilt hood. Frame to be straight full channel steel rails (50,000 PSI). Gross vehicle weight rating to be not less than 30,000 GVW. Curb weight with cab, fuel, water, oil and tires shall be approximately 9,000 lbs. Standard truck cab enclosed and equipped with tinted safety glass all around and two individual, adjustable, high back air seats with lumbar support and safety seat belts. (Sliding windows not acceptable.)

#### Warranty

Total chassis coverage is 24-months/unlimited mileage.
Engine (diesel) coverage is 36-months/150,000 miles.
Drive train coverage is 24-months/unlimited mileage.
Frame coverage is 60-months/unlimited mileage.
Cab corrosion coverage is 60-months/unlimited mileage.
Warranty coverage is 100% parts and labor unless otherwise noted as provided by chassis manufacturer.

#### Wheelbase

Shall be minimum 152" and shall provide approximately 84" between back of cab and center of rear axle for proper load distribution.
Special frame drilling and brake chambers relocation.

#### Axles

Front axle to be minimum of 8,000 lbs. with suspension of 8,000 lbs.
Rear axle shall be 22,000 lbs. single speed with a ratio of 6.50, suspension to be minimum of 31,000 lbs. vari-rate with 4,500 lbs. capacity multi-leaf auxiliary rubber spring.
Body builders wiring to back of cab at frame

# Steering

Dual operator controlled integral power steering with cruise control, tilt and dual gauge package.
Diameter of steering wheel will be minimum 18".

# **Brakes**

Service brakes to be full air with 13.2 cfm air compressor.
Air tank drain valve, manual with pull cable.
Front brakes shall be 15" x 3½".
Rear brakes shall be 16½" x 7".
Shall have automatic slack adjusters front and rear.
Parking brakes shall be spring actuated, double diaphragm, 30" MGM Chambers air chambers, with warning light.
Brake chambers, spring relocated to rear of rear axle for maximum ground clearance.
4-Channel anti-lock brake system shall be provided.
A Bendix AD-9 air dryer shall be provided.

# Cab

Cab shall have in-dash chassis manufacturer's factory installed air conditioner for operator safety and comfort with a fresh air filter. After market air conditioners are unacceptable.
Cab to have individual driver and passenger air, high back adjustable seats with lumbar support.
Tinted glass shall be provided.
Dual sun visors, coat hook, storage pocket on driver door, cigar lighter, electric horn, electric windshield washer and 2 speed electric wipers with intermittent wiper switch shall be provided.
Chassis shall be equipped with fresh air heater, defroster, dual 7" x 16" remote controlled heated electric powered mirrors, two separate 12" diameter parabolic mirrors.
AM/FM stereo radio with CD player shall be provided.

Instrument panel shall be flat.
An LED amber bar light shall be mounted on the cab with controls mounted inside the cab.
A Icom IC-A210 VHF air band transceiver shall be mounted inside the cab.

# **Electrical**

Shall consist of two (2) multiple beam headlights with dash beam indicator, instrument panel, LED stop/turn/taillights, front and rear turn signals, and self canceling signal switch, equipped for four way flashing. Taillights, stop lights and signal lamps may be in combination. Sweeper clearance/marker lights shall be LED.
Shall have two 12volt (1300 CCA total) maintenance free batteries.
Shall have an 110 amp alternator.

# **Engine**

Shall be V8 turbocharged and air-to-air intercooled diesel with a minimum 200 HP at 2600 RPM, 390 cu. in (6.4L), 560 lb/ft torque @ 1400 RPM.			
Dual element dry type air cleaner with restriction indicator dash mounted.			
Automatic glow plug with indicator light shall be supplied.			
Automatic shutdown/over temperature protection engine coolant.			
Remote engine control wiring shall be supplied.			

# Fuel

A 50 gallon steel tank shall be supplied and shall supply fuel to both engines.
A 50 gallon steel tank shall be supplied and shall supply fuel to both engines.

# **Tires and Wheels**

Heavy duty first line quality tubeless tires to be minimum 11R x 22.5, 14 ply rating with duals in rear for adequately carrying full load of sweeper and maximum stability.
Wheels to be 10 hole disc 22.5 x 8.25 DC.

#### **Transmission**

Shall be heavy duty Allison 2500RDS-P electronic, five-speed forward, one reverse, automatic, with external oil filter.

#### **BRAND REFERENCE**

REFERENCES TO A MANUFACTURER'S PRODUCT BY BRAND NAME OR NUMBER ARE DONE SOLELY TO ESTABLISH THE MINIMUM QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE CHARACTERISTICS REQUIRED. BIDDERS MAY SUBMIT BIDS ON ALTERNATES, BUT MUST ATTACH TWO (2) COPIES OF MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATIONS FOR ANY ALTERNATE AT THE TIME OF THE BID. FURTHER THE BIDDER MUST DEMONSTRATE THAT THE ALTERNATE PROPOSED HAS A SUFFICIENT OPERATING TRACK RECORD TO SHOW THE EQUIPMENT WILL PERFORM PER THE SPECIFIED BRAND. THE ACCEPTANCE OF A BIDDER'S ALTERNATE RESTS SOLELY WITH JEFFERSON COUNTY.

# **BID SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST**

Items checked below represent components comprising this bid package. If the item **IS NOT** checked, it is **NOT APPLICABLE** to this bid. Bidders are asked to review the package to be sure that all applicable parts are included. If any portion of the package is missing, notify the Purchasing Department immediately. It is the Bidder's responsibility to be thoroughly familiar with all Requirements and Specifications. Be sure you understand the following before you return your bid packet.

Х	1.	Cover Sheet –						
Χ	2.	Table	Table of Contents					
Х	3.	Offer	Offer and Acceptance Form					
Х	4.		General Requirements You should be familiar with all of the General Requirements.					
X	5.	•	al Requirements/Instructions les information you must know in order to make an offer properly.					
X	6.	•	fications ins the detailed description of the product/service sought by the County.					
X	7.	Bid Fo	orm to solicit exact pricing of goods/services and delivery costs.					
X	8.	Attach	hments					
-		_ a.	Bid Guaranty & Performance Bond Information & Requirements Applies only to certain bids/proposals. Read carefully and fill out completely.					
-		_ b.	Bid Check Return Authorization Form Applies only to certain forms. Read carefully and fill out completely.					
-		c. Vehicle Delivery Instructions Included only when purchasing vehicles.						
-	Х	d. <b>Minimum Insurance Requirements</b> Included when applicable (does not supersede "Hold Harmless" section of Ge Requirements).						
-		e. Workers' Compensation Insurance Coverage Rule 110.110 Applicable for a building or construction contract.						
-		f. Financial Statement When this information is required, you must use this form.						
	X							
-		h.	Other - From time to time other attachments may be included.					
_	Х	i. -	Signature Page					
-	Χ	j. -	Conflict of Interest					
-	X	k. 	Good Faith Effort					
-	X	- l. -	Notice of Intent (HUB)					
-		X m. Declaration Form (HUB)						
-	X	n. -	Residence Certification/Tax Form					
	Х	o. Bid Affidavit						

# OFFER AND ACCEPTANCE FORM

#### **OFFER TO CONTRACT**

To Jefferson County:

Title

We hereby offer and agree to furnish the materials or service in compliance with all terms, conditions, specifications, and amendments in the Invitation for Bid and any written exceptions in the offer. We understand that the items in this Invitation for Bid, including, but not limited to, all required certificates are fully incorporated herein as a material and necessary part of the contract.

The undersigned hereby states, under penalty of perjury, that all information provided is true, accurate, and complete, and states that he/she has the authority to submit this bid, which will result in a binding contract if accepted by Jefferson County. We acknowledge receipt of the following amendment(s): \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_ I certify, under penalty of perjury, that I have the legal authorization to bind the firm hereunder: For clarification of this offer, contact: Company Name Address Name City State Zip Phone Fax Signature of Person Authorized to Sign E-mail Printed Name

# **ACCEPTANCE OF OFFER**

The Contractor is now bound to sell the materials or services listed by the attached contract and based upon the Invitation for Bid, including all terms, conditions, specifications, amendments, etc., and the Contractor's Offer as accepted by Jefferson County.

This contract shall henceforth be referred to as Contract No. 10-033/KJS Municipal Street Sweeper for the Southeast Texas Regional Airport. The Contractor has not been authorized to commence any billable work or to provide any material or service under this contract until Contractor receives a purchase order and/or a notice to proceed from the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent.

Countersigned:				
Ronald L. Walker County Judge	Date			
Carolyn L. Guidry County Clerk	-			

# **BID FORM**

Using this form, each Offeror must state its proposed charges. Each Offeror's charges must include the entire cost of providing the services identified in this RFP.

Cost/Fee Proposals may be submitted in any form(s). Cost will be a factor in the County's selection process.

Ca	ne (1) diesel powered 7.3 cubic yard volumetric apacity municipal street sweeper with twin gutter cooms and dual steering	\$
br	ooms and dual steering	

#### Acknowledgment of Addenda (if any):

Addendum 1	Date Received
Addendum 2	Date Received
Addendum 3	Date Received

# **VENDOR REFERENCES**

Please list at least three (3) companies or governmental agencies (preferably a municipality) where the same or similar products and/or services as contained in this specification package were recently provided.

#### THIS FORM MUST BE RETURNED WITH YOUR BID.

	REFERENCE ONE			
Government/Company Name:				
Address:				
0 ( ) 5				
Phone:	Fax:			
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:			
	REFERENCE TWO			
Government/Company Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person and Title:				
Phone:	Fax:			
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:			
REFERENCE THREE				
Government/Company Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person and Title:				
Phone:	Fax:			
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:			

# SIGNATURE PAGE

As permitted under Article 4413 (32c) V.A.C.S., other governmental entities may wish to participate under the same terms and conditions contained in this contract (i.e., piggyback). In the event any other entity participates, all purchase orders will be issued directly from and shipped directly to the entity requiring supplies/services. Jefferson County shall not be held responsible for any orders placed, deliveries made or payment for supplies/services ordered by another entity. Each entity reserves the right to determine their participation in this contract.

Would bidder be willing to allow other governmental entities to piggyback off this contract, if

awarded, under the same terms and condition	ons?Yes No					
This bid shall remain in effect for ninety (90) days from bid opening and shall be exclusive federal excise and state and local sales tax (exempt).						
The undersigned agrees, if this bid is accepted, to furnish any and all items upon which price are offered, at the price and upon the terms and conditions contained in the Invitation for Bid Conditions of Bidding, Terms of Contract, and Specifications and all other items made a part of the accepted contract.						
The undersigned affirms that they are duly authorized to execute the contract, that this company, corporation, firm, partnership or individual has not prepared this bid in collusion with any other bidder, and that the contents of this bid as to prices, terms or conditions of said bid have not been communicated by the undersigned nor by any employee or agent to any other bidder or to any other person(s) engaged in this type of business prior to the official opening of this bid. And further, that neither the bidder nor their employees nor agents have been for the past six (6) months directly nor indirectly concerned in any pool or agreement or combination to control the price of goods or services on, nor to influence any person to bid or not to bid thereon.						
Bidder (Entity Name)	Signature					
Street & Mailing Address	Print Name					
City, State & Zip	Date Signed					
Telephone Number	Fax Number					
E-mail Address	-					

# **CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE**

For vendor or other person doing business with local government entity				
This questionnaire is being filed in accordance with chapter 176 of the Local Government Code by a person doing business with the governmental entity.	OFFICE USE ONLY			
By law this questionnaire must be filed with the records administrator of the local government not later than the 7 <sup>th</sup> business day after the date the person becomes aware of facts that require the statement to be filed. See Section 176.006 Local Government Code.				
A person commits an offense if the person violates Section 176.0006, Local Government Code. An offense under this section is a Class C misdemeanor.				
Name of person doing business with local governmental entity.				
2. Check this box is you are filing an update to a previously filed questionnaire.  (The law requires that you file an updated completed questionnaire with the appropriate filing authority not later than September 1 of the year for which an activity described in Section 176.006(a), Local Government Code, is pending and not later than the 7 <sup>th</sup> business day after the date the originally filed questionnaire becomes incomplete or inaccurate.)				
<ol> <li>Describe each affiliation or business relationship with an employee or contractor of the local government entity who makes recommendations to a local government officer of the local governmental entity with respect to expenditure of money.</li> </ol>				
Describe each affiliation or business relationship with a person who is a local government of the local governmental entity the questionnaire.				

# **CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE**

FORM CIQ Page 2

For vendor or other person doing business with local government entity

		•	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
5.		me of local governmy if the answer to A,	nent officer with whor B, or C is YES.)	n filer has affiliation	or business rela	itionship. (Complete	this section
			ncluding subparts business relations				
	A.	Is the local govern filer of the question	ment officer named i nnaire?	n this section recei	ving or likely to re	eceive taxable incom	ne from the
		☐ Yes	☐ No				
	B.		questionnaire rece rnment officer nam ty?				
		☐ Yes	☐ No				
	C.		questionnaire affili er serves as an of				
		☐ Yes	☐ No				
	D.	Describe each a	ffiliation or busines	s relationship:			
6.	Des	scribe any other affi	liation or business re	lationship that migh	it cause a conflic	t of interest.	
,							
•							
		Signature of pers	son doing business with	the governmental en	tity	Date	

# GOOD FAITH EFFORT (GFE)

#### **DETERMINATION CHECKLIST**

This information must be submitted with your bid.

**Instructions:** In order to determine if a "Good Faith Effort" was made in soliciting HUBs for subcontracting opportunities, the following checklist and supporting documentation shall be completed by the Prime Contractor/Consultant, and returned with the Prime Contractor/Consultant's bid. This list contains the **minimum** efforts that should be put forth by the Prime Contractor/Consultant when attempting to achieve or exceed the goals of HUB Subcontractor participation. The Prime Contractor/Consultant may extend his/her efforts in soliciting HUB Subcontractor participation beyond what is listed below.

		Di	d the Prime Contractor/Co	onsultant	
□ Yes	□ No	1.	To the extent practical, and consistent with standard and prudent industry standards, divide the contract work into the smallest feasible portions, to allow for maximum HUB Subcontractor participation?		
□ Yes	□No	2.	<b>Notify</b> in writing a reasonable number of HUBs, allowing sufficient time for effective participation of the planned work to be subcontracted?		
□ Yes	□ No	3.	<b>Provide</b> HUBs that were genuinely interested in bidding on a subcontractor, adequate information regarding the project (i.e., plans, specifications, scope of work, bonding and insurance requirements, and a point of contract within the Prime Contractor/Consultant's organization)?		
□ Yes	□ No	4.	<b>Negotiate</b> in good faith with interested HUBs, and not reject bids from HUBs that qualify as lowest and responsive bidders?		
□ Yes	□ No	5.	<b>Document</b> reasons HUBs were rejected? Was a written rejection notice, including the reason for rejection, provided to the rejected HUBs?		
□ Yes	□No	6.	If Prime Contractor/Consultant has zero (0) HUB participation, <b>please explain the reasons why.</b>		
If "No" v				any pertinent documentation with your bid. et to answer the above questions.	
Printed Name of Authorized Representative		ized Representative	Signature		
Title				Date	

# **NOTICE OF INTENT (NOI)**

# To Subcontract with Historically Underutilized Business (HUB)

This information must be submitted with your bid.

Instructions for Prime Contractor/Consultant: Please submit the form to the Purchasing Agent's Representative after contract award, but prior to beginning performance on the contract. Please submit one form for each HUB Subcontractor/Subconsultant with proper signatures, per the terms and conditions of your contract.

Contractor Name:			HUB: p Yes p No			
Address:Street	City	State	Zip			
Phone (with area code):	,	Fax (with area code): _				
Project Title & No.:						
Prime Contract Amount: \$						
HUB Subcontractor Name:						
HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):						
Certifying Agency: ☐ Tx. Bldg & Procurement Comm. ☐ Jefferson County ☐ Tx Unified Certification Prog.						
Address:						
Street	City	State	Zip			
Phone (with area code):		Fax (with area code):				
Proposed Subcontract Amount: \$ Percentage of Prime Contract:						
Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:						
,						
Printed Name of Contractor Representative	Signature o	f Representative	Date			
Printed Name of HUB	Signature c	f Representative	 Date			

NOTE: NOTHING ON THIS NOTICE OF INTENT FORM IS INTENDED TO CONFER ANY RIGHTS, EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, TO ANY THIRD PARTIES.

Pre-Approval for Subcontractor Substitutions must be obtained from the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent's Representative. The "HUB Subcontractor/Subconsultant Change Form" must be completed and faxed to 409-835-8456.

# HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM

PAGE 1 OF 4

#### This information must be submitted with your bid.

Prime Contractor:	HUB: 🗌 Y	es ∐ No			
HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):					
Address:					
Street City	State Zip				
Phone (with area code):	Fax (with area code):				
Project Title & No.:	IFB/RFP No.:				
Total Contract: \$ Total	al HUB Subcontract(s): _\$				
Construction HUB Goals: 12.8% MBE::	<u>%</u> 12.6% WBE:	%			
Sub-goals: 1.7 African-American, 9.7% Hispanic, 0.7% Native American, 0.8% Asian American.  Use these goals as a guide to diversify.					
FOR HUB OFFICE USE ONLY:  Verification date HUB Program Office reviewed and verified HUB Sub information Date: Initials:					
PART I. HUB SUCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE					
PART I. HUB SUCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE					
PART I. HUB SUCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE HUB Subcontractor Name:					
HUB Subcontractor Name:					
HUB Subcontractor Name:					
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):					
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):  Certifying Agency:   Texas Bldg & Procurement Comm.					
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):  Certifying Agency:   Texas Bldg & Procurement Comm.  Address:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog.  State Zip				
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):  Certifying Agency:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog.  State Zip  Title:				
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):  Certifying Agency: Texas Bldg & Procurement Comm.  Address:  Street City  Contact person:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog.  State Zip  Title:  Fax (with area code):				
HUB Subcontractor Name:  HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):  Certifying Agency:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog.  State Zip  Title:  Fax (with area code):  Percentage of Prime Contract:	%			

# HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 2 OF 4

# **HUB SUBCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE**

PART I: Continuation Sheet (Duplicate as Needed)

HUB Subcontractor N	Name:				
HUB Status (Gender	& Ethnicity):				
	☐ Tx. Bldg & Procurement Comm.				Certification Prog.
Address:					
	Street	City	Stat	e Zip	
Contact person:			Title:		
Phone (with area coo	de):		Fax (with area co	ode):	
Proposed Subcontra	ct Amount: \$		Percentage of	Prime Contract:	%
Description of Subco	ontract Work to be Performed:				
HUB Subcontractor Name:					
HUB Status (Gender					
Certifying Agency:   Tx. Bldg & Procurement Comm.   Jefferson County   Tx Unified Certification Prog.					
Address:					
	Street	City	Stat	e Zip	
Contact person:			Title:		
Phone (with area coo	de):		Fax (with area co	ode):	
Proposed Subcontra	ct Amount: \$		Percentage of	Prime Contract:	%
Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:					

All HUB Subcontractor Participation may be verified with the HUB Subcontractor(s) listed on Part I.

# HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 3 OF 4

PART II: STATEMENT OF NON-COMPLIANCE FOR NOT MEETING HUB SUBCONTRACTING GOALS

Please complete Good Faith Effort (GFE) Checklist and attach any supporting documentation. Our firm was unable to meet the HUB goals for this project for the following reasons: All subcontractors to be utilized are "Non-HUBs." (Complete Part III) HUBs were solicited but did not respond. HUBs solicited were not competitive. HUBs were unavailable for the following trade(s): Was the Jefferson County HUB Office contacted for assistance in locating HUBs? Yes ☐ No PART III: DISCLOSURE OF OTHER "NON-HUB" SUBCONTRACTS The bidder shall use this area to provide a listing of all "Non-HUB" Subcontractors, including suppliers, that will perform under this project. A list of those "Non-HUB" Subcontractors the bidder selects, after bid submission, shall be provided to the Purchasing Office not later than five (5) calendar days after being notified that bidder is the apparent low bidder. A list of those "Non-HUB" Subcontractors that are selected after contract award must be provided **immediately** after their selection. Subcontractor Name: City State Zip Contact person: \_\_\_\_\_ Title: \_\_\_\_ Phone (with area code): \_\_\_\_\_ Fax (with area code): \_\_\_\_\_ Proposed Subcontract Amount: Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed: Subcontractor Name: Address: Street Citv Zip State \_\_\_\_\_ Title: \_\_\_\_ Contact person: Phone (with area code): Fax (with area code): \$ Percentage of Prime Contract: % Proposed Subcontract Amount:

#### BIDDER MUST RETURN THIS PAGE WITH OFFER

Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:

# HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 4 OF 4

Subcontractor Name.						
Address:						
Street		City		State	Zip	
Contact person:			Title: _			
Phone (with area code):			Fax (with a	rea code): _		
Proposed Subcontract Amou	int: \$		Percentag	e of Prime C	Contract:	%
Description of Subcontract W	/ork to be Performed:					
Subcontractor Name:						
Address:						
Street		City		State	Zip	
Contact person:			Title: _			
Phone (with area code):			Fax (with a	rea code): _		
Proposed Subcontract Amount: \$			Percentage of Prime Contract:%			
Description of Subcontract W	/ork to be Performed:					
I hereby certify that I have parts of this form, and <b>atta</b> intentionally falsifying informany resulting contract.	ched any necessary su	pport doc	umentation	as require	ed. I fully unde	erstand that
Name (print or type):				_		
Title:				_		
Signature:				_		
Date:				_		
E-mail address:				<u> </u>		
Contact person that will be	e in charge of invoicing	for this pro	ject:			
Name (print or type):				_		
Title:				_		
Date:				_		
E-mail address:						

# RESIDENCE CERTIFICATION/TAX FORM

Pursuant to Texas Government Code §2252.001 *et seq.*, as amended, Jefferson County requests Resident Certification. §2252.001 *et seq.* of the Government Code provides some restrictions on the awarding of governmental contracts; pertinent provisions of §2252.001 are stated below:

	(3)	(3) "Nonresident bidder" refers to a person who is not a resident.				
	(4)	"Resident bidder" refers to a person whose principal place of business is in this state, including a contractor whose ultimate parent company or majority owner has its principal place of business in this state.				
	l cer as d	ertify that [company name] is a Resident Bidder of Texas defined in Government Code §2252.001.				
	I certify that [company name] is a Nonresident Bidder as defined in Government Code §2252.001 and our principal place of business is (city and state).					
Тахр	Taxpayer Identification Number (T.I.N.):					
Com	Company Name submitting bid/proposal:					
Maili	Mailing address:					
If you are an individual, list the names and addresses of any partnership of which you are a general partner:						
Property: List all taxable property owned by you or above partnerships in Jefferson County.						
Jefferson County Tax Acct. No.* Property			x Acct. No.*	Property addres	s or location**	

For real property, specify the property address or legal description. For business property, specify the address where the property is located. For example, office equipment will normally be at your office, but inventory may

#### BIDDER MUST RETURN THIS PAGE WITH OFFER

This is the property amount identification number assigned by the Jefferson County Appraisal District.

be stored as a warehouse or other location.

# **BID AFFIDAVIT**

The undersigned certifies that the bid prices contained in this bid have been carefully reviewed and are submitted as correct and final. Bidder further certifies and agrees to furnish any and/or all commodities upon which prices are extended at the price offered, and upon the conditions contained in the specifications and the Notice to Bidders.

STATE OF	TE OF COUNTY OF			
BEFORE ME, the undersigned	authority, a Notary Public in and for the State of,			
on this day personally appeared	, who			
3 1 3 11	(name)			
after being by me duly sworn, d	lid depose and say:			
"I,	am a duly authorized officer of/agent			
(name)	·			
for	and have been duly authorized to execute the			
(name of firm				
foregoing on behalf of the said_	(name of firm)			
	(name of firm)			
or indirectly concerned in an services/commodities bid on, or Name and address of bidder:	idder is not now, nor has been for the past six (6) months, directly y pool or agreement or combination, to control the price of to influence any person or persons to bid or not to bid thereon."			
Fax:	Telephone#			
by:	Title:			
(print name) Signature:				
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN	to before me by the above-named on			
this the day of				
	Notary Public in and for			